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This document is a general summary of
developments and is not a complete or
definitive statement of the law. Specific
legal advice should be obtained where
appropriate.

25 March 2020

Guidance for companies 
in Northern Ireland.

Companies that have been or are being 

impacted by the developing coronavirus 

situation are now able to apply for a 

three-month extension to file accounts 

with Companies House. 

This development came after an 

increased awareness of the public health 

situation, implementation of working 

from home contingency plans, and the 

forced closure of many non-essential 

businesses. This has presented a number 

of logistical and practical difficulties for 

businesses in meeting filing deadlines 

with Companies House. Without special 

filing extensions, companies may 

therefore have been at risk of incurring 

late filing penalties. 

The extension is available to those 

companies that anticipate they will not be 

able prepare, finalise or file accounts on 

time, due to the impact of COVID-19. 

By law, companies are required to 

produce and file accounts within nine 

months of the Accounting Reference 

Date. The extension scheme may 

therefore be of particular relevance for 

those companies that have a financial 

year end from June to December and so 

would ordinarily be due to file accounts in 

the coming months. 

Businesses should note, however, that 

eligibility is subject to any extensions 

already in place. Companies that have 

already extended their filing deadline, or 

shortened an Accounting Reference 

Period, may not be eligible. Where a 

business is concerned about eligibility for 

the Filing Extension Scheme, please 

contact Arthur Cox for specific advice. 

While companies have always had the 

right to apply for an extension of an 

accounting deadline, Companies House 

imposed very stringent policies as to 

whether to grant an extension. However, 

in light of the latest government guidance, 

companies that are impacted by the 

COVID-19 situation will be granted an 

extension immediately on application. In 

other words, the ordinary criteria applied 

by Companies House will be lifted.  

An application must be made online at 

https://beta.companieshouse.gov.uk/exte

nsions. Companies House must be 

notified by way of application. The 

application may take up to 15 minutes 

and must be made ahead of the filing 

deadline date; a company cannot apply 

once the deadline date has passed. The 

person applying on behalf of the 

company will need:

 The company number;

 An email address;
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 Information on the reason for extension 

(for an automatic extension COVID-19 

impact must be cited); and 

 Any documents to support the 

application (where available). 

Where a business which has been 

impacted by the coronavirus does not 

avail of the extension and accounts are 

filed late, the normal penalty procedure 

applies. Late filing of accounts carries a 

financial penalty, in addition to fines 

imposed on the company in question. 

A company does have a right to appeal a 

penalty. Companies House will review 

each appeal on a case by case basis 

applying policies in place to deal with 

appeals based upon unforeseen 

circumstances and poor health. 

Companies House has advised that this 

approach is being kept under review and 

may be further amended subject to the 

development of the COVID-19 situation.  

Companies should consider whether they 

are part of the Companies House Online 

Web Filing Service. Subject to certain 

restrictions, this scheme enables 

registered companies to process online a 

vast majority of Companies House forms 

that would otherwise be made by paper. 

As part of our Corporate Secretarial and 

Governance service offering, Arthur Cox, 

makes Companies House filings on behalf 

of a large number of businesses. 

We stand ready to advise your business 

on any specific filing queries arising from 

the COVID-19 situation. 
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